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23 February 2018

The Minister for Transport

Humza Yusaf

5 Atlantic Quay

150 Broomielaw

GLASGOW G2 8LU

Dear Humza Yusaf

Caledonian Sleeper Franchise

Your reference:  2018/002715

I am replying to your letter of 30 January 2018 to John Finnie MSP which he has shown me. 

I would like you to consider afresh whether the complex contractual negotiations between Transport Scotland and SCSL have achieved what you as Minister of Transport would have wished.  A return to the pre-2016 fares structure (plus the Suite as a new category) would solve all the problems that arise from “hotel-style” booking and would have prevented the chaos recently experienced by intending travellers.  This would be a de minimis change involving software changes in the National Rail Booking Computer Program.  

I also believe Transport Scotland has been deficient in not making the sleeper a “no seat” train with couchettes instead - this is the standard around the world for budget overnight travel.  

My Freedom of Information Request (https://beta.gov.scot/publications/foi-18-00195/) has not revealed how you and Transport Scotland have negotiated with SCSL as pertinent information has been wholly redacted.  I refer to part of the evidence collected by this request in my letter to you.

I am replying paragraph by paragraph to your observations and I would be obliged to receive your considered responses to each of my points.  I trust you will consider them carefully.  My points are indented and in italics for ease of reference. 

I do believe in the need for overnight sleeper trains as part of Scotland’s green agenda and wish its future well.  Nonetheless I have serious concerns on the implementation of the current SCSL contract. 

Yours sincerely

Julian Paren

Our ref: 2018/0002715

30 January 2018

Dear John

-

Thank you for your letter‘ of 18 January 2018, with its attached E-Mail from your correspondent, Mr Julian Paren of Marowan, Munlochy, lV8 8PF, concerning the withdrawal by Serco Caledonian Sleeper Ltd (SCSL) of the option for single travellers to share a twin- berth compartment with a stranger on the Caledonian Sleeper.

The Caledonian Sleeper service is undergoing transformational change. New classes of accommodation will be offered as new trains come into service, and the company will move to a hotel-style booking service, allowing passengers to book rooms rather than individual berths. 

There was no need to move to hotel-style bookings on the new trains since the berths were designed to be switched from Solo to Standard in two minutes.  All European and Japanese Night Trains provide booking per berth and not hotel-style.   It appears from the SCSL presentation to Transport Scotland on 3 November 2016 that it was the perceived need to remove “share with a stranger” that led to the decision to use hotel-style bookings.  Until May 2016 there was never any requirement for a Standard Class Passenger to Share with a Stranger, as the Standard Berth Solo Option was in place.  However Transport Scotland agreed to remove the Standard Berth Solo Option in May 2016, thus requiring those who needed to travel on their own to travel First Class. In the future (other than the introduction of a Premium Service) the same fare structure that was in place before May 2016 would have been satisfactory for the new train fleet.  There is a 1:1 match.
Indeed, for many passengers choosing to travel together the fare for a two-berth rooms will be cheaper than current arrangements.  

This is simply not true if we take the advertised prices of “transitional fares”.     One way of exploring this, is to make a hypothetical Wednesday journey from Inverness to Euston before and after the currently advertised transitional fares come into operation.  We can compare the Transitional Fares from February 25 to make a direct comparison between travel made before February 25 and travel afterwards, reflecting the pricing structure of the new trains.  

I tested the prices around a week ago.  I have highlighted a single traveller with a railcard for which prices go up by a factor of 2.5.  For a couple without railcards the factor is 1.4 and a couple with railcards the factor is 2.0.  Who the ”many passengers” are who will get cheaper fares is unclear to me.

Travel Date

Type


First

Standard
Seat

21 Feb

Single No Railcard

£187.10
£79.20

£45.00

21 Feb 

Single Railcard  

£125.40
£52.80

£29.70

21 Feb

Couple No Railcard

£374.20
£158.40
£90.00

21 Feb

Couple Railcard

£250.80
£105.60
£79.20

Travel Date

Type


Solo

Twin

Seat 

7 March

Single No Railcard

£205

N/A

£45.00

7 March

 Single Railcard

£135.30
N/A

£29.70

7 March

Couple No Railcard

£410

£215

£90.00

7 March

Couple Railcard

£270.60
£215

£59.40

I too have consulted interested parties in preparing this reply.  Here is a portion of one of their responses:

I entirely agree with your above comment 'This is simply not true'.  My main concern has been that ordinary people like my wife and I are being priced out of this service e.g. by ceasing to accept the Two Together Railcard for berths and that on trying to make sense of many of the statements made by both SCSL and Mr Yusaf's minions it has become apparent that one cannot rely upon any statement by either of these two parties being definitive.  Indeed I have already discovered contradictory statements in the documents disclosed to you following your Freedom of Information requests  (https://beta.gov.scot/publications/foi-18-00195/).  One wonders whether an exercise at deliberate obfuscation is being undertaken! I too have undertaken the exercise you set out above and there has been not one example where one pays less than we have previously with SCSL.  

As Mr Paren has identified, the current Standard Class passenger offer, which requires that passengers may share a berth with a stranger of the same sex when demand for travel is high, will be removed. All rooms will be offered as solo occupancy, unless passengers book to travel together.

There was no need to do this with the flexible conversion between Solo and Standard cabins on the new trains.  The bottom line is that if patronage growth is required, more people can be carried on the sleeper if Standard cabins can be filled by single passengers sharing rather than only couples booking together.  With fixed length trains and the extra space required for First Class/Business Club and Premium facilities, SCSL should have taken the opportunity to use the obvious way to fill  the train to capacity. The Guest Ambassadors welcoming passengers at the station have the authority to move people around in any case.

SCSL have unilaterally taken the right away for strangers to share and ensured that single budget passengers are reduced to booking seats if they cannot afford Solo Fares.  European and Japanese Night trains all allow “Share with a Stranger” and furthermore do not include seated accommodation, giving couchettes to more budget-minded travellers.  The fact that Japan and Europe can create modern trains with safe couchettes makes one ashamed that SCSL could not design their “Pod Flatbeds” to the same European Standard.   

I do understand the concerns of those who have been used to booking the share with a stranger option and who would be happy to continue on that basis.

I am glad you understand the concerns, but the inability to provide couchettes should have been seen as a reason to think twice.  Sharing with a Stranger option can be restored by a rewriting of software code in the National Rail Booking Computer Program.  It would also require a mind shift from Transport Scotland who should be embarrassed that the facility to share with a stranger is near universal on sleeper trains worldwide.  At the same time, and in the UK, Serco provide two-berth and four-berth cabins for sharing on the NorthLink ferry.  Visit Scotland will be able to tell you about the recent growth in bunkhouse accommodation where strangers share dormitories, and you should note the long established SYHA (Hostelling Scotland) who offer accommodation right across the spectrum with single sex dormitories being the norm for most hostellers.

However, consultation by the Scottish Government before re-franchising, and passenger research conducted by Serco Caledonian both pre~ and post-franchise commencement, has indicated that the share with a stranger option was seen as outmoded, and contrary to the expectations of today's rail travellers. Any requirement that the existing, sharing arrangement remain as the default for standard class travel was seen as unattractive to passengers, and may dissuade single passengers from using sleeper services

Transport Scotland removed the Solo Standard in May 2016 after SCSL asked for a variation to the Franchise Agreement.  It is Transport Scotland who have created a default you say is unattractive.  My Freedom of Information Request has allowed Transport Scotland to reveal comments by three people who mentioned the share with a stranger product in a consultation exercise.  None seem to have taken on board that there has never been any need to share with a stranger in standard class until Transport Scotland removed the Standard Solo option. If this is the best evidence for a groundswell to remove ”share with a stranger” I am not convinced.  I can point to many who wished this facility to stay but were unaware that they could contribute to the consultation exercise. 

If we look at the comments by the three people, there is a flawed logic in believing that they support the removal of “share with a stranger”. 

First example:  “What puts them off the sleeper almost consistently is the possibility of having to share a cabin with a stranger.  I have heard this so often I genuinely think the Sleeper would actually need to increase its service, if this concern was addressed.  The alternative is to book first class, which is outside of the price range for the average traveller.”
My response:  When this comment was made any passenger had the option for a Standard Berth Solo product that should have been cheaper than First Class.  

Second example:  “I always look to book a single occupancy cabin and pay more for it: I would never share a cabin with stranger. On two occasions over the last twelve months single cabins were not available, suggest reviewing the requirement with a view to providing more single occupancy cabins (or alternative options like the Japanese sleep-pod).”

My response:  This is mainly a plea for flexible conversion of Solo to Twin berth cabins and the inclusion of Pod Flatbeds, since the writer has explained he would always book a Solo cabin when he could, and pay more for it.   The train will be filled to capacity earlier if “share with a stranger” is removed than otherwise, and the writer may just have booked late for a full train.  This response is a personal opinion about sharing and does not constitute an argument for removing the option.

Third and final example:  “We also call for the cessation of the requirement that a single passenger may be required to share a cabin with a stranger (albeit of the same gender).”
My response:  Standard Berth Solo Cabins were available when this comment was made, so there never was any requirement to share a cabin with a stranger.

Security of passengers was also raised in market research and is a key concern for both the Scottish Government and Serco Caledonian Sleepers Limited. Following specification of the franchise, and Caledonian Sleepers’ response, additional security measures have been introduced to new trains. Hotel-style key cards will operate berth locks, individual lockers will be provided for seated passengers, and CCTV will cover all communal areas.

Security measures are in place on comparable European and Japanese trains where both “share with a stranger” and couchette accommodation are available. Why SCSL could not follow best practice from new sleeper train fleets in Europe and Japan is a mystery.

For passengers wishing to travel without paying the full cost of a berth, improved seated accommodation will be offered on new trains. New reclining seats will be available, with individual lighting, power sockets for mobiles and laptops, individual overhead lockers and an at-seat refreshment service.

Seats are no longer offered on European Night Trains.  I have asked SCSL for an image of a new reclining seat but they tell me the Design Review Process is not complete and they will not release commercially sensitive information.  The Computer Graphic Image provided for the launch of the new train fleet was of a seat that would not recline and certainly had no footrest - a requirement of the Franchise Agreement.  Couchettes (Pod Flatbeds in SCSL-speak) should have been seen as a minimum requirement of the new train fleet.  

It is unfortunate that new trains delivery is delayed. As plans stand, the new fleet will be introduced in two tranches, to the Lowland service in October and to the Highland routes thereafter.

As you may be aware Caledonian Sleeper now operates a twelve-month booking window, allowing passengers to plan ahead and secure advance travel fares. Now that the company has confirmed the date of the first deployment of new trains, but not the second, it is offering advanced booking on the basis of the new accommodation mix. The intention is to bring the second tranche into service as closely as possible after the first but that date is not finalised. It is for this reason that the share with a stranger option is being withdrawn from the current fleet; until dates are confirmed the company does not wish to inadvertently book passengers into new trains on the basis of the share with a stranger arrangement, when other passengers will have booked expecting solo occupancy. .

The twelve-month booking window was mentioned in the Franchise Document but not in the Invitation to Tender.  The chaos that has ensued from the decision for a twelve-month window should have been foreseen by Transport Scotland.

Mr Paren asks about arrangements on Serco ferries. Serco will have taken its decision to continue to allow single travellers to purchase berths in shared cabins on NorthLink ferries based on its own research of ferry passengers. 

There is an inconsistency that you as Minister must address.  Shared accommodation on ferries, trains, bunkhouses and Youth Hostels (amongst others) is not outmoded.  It is part of focussing on the budget end of the travel market. To increase patronage growth for the sleeper you need to ensure all types of traveller see the costs as acceptable and the experience pleasurable.  Many enjoy “sharing with a stranger” in Youth Hostels and elsewhere irrespective of the financial attractiveness of the deal.
Thank you for noting the improvements we are planning to bring to Caledonian Sleeper services. l hope that as many people as possible, including Mr Paren, will try out the new trains and ensure the long-term future of the Caledonian Sleeper.

I am unlikely to use the sleeper in the future with a pricing structure based on “Transitional Fares”.  I normally travel on my own and with a Senior Railcard, so I expect to find the price is too high and reluctantly travel on day trains.  My own consultation with others shows I will not be alone in deserting the sleeper.

Best Wishes

HUMZA YUSAF


